CORPORATE RESOURCES OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 13 JANUARY 2005 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Guest (Chairman), Councillors Mrs Bradley, Mrs Fisher (as substitute for Councillor Joscelyne), Glover, Jefferson,  Ms Quilter, Mrs Prest and Mrs Styth.

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Firth, Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources

CROS.1/05

CHAIRMAN’S COMMENT
The Chairman opened the meeting by referring to the recent flood disaster to hit the City and expressed his appreciation to Members of the Committee for their attendance today.

CROS.2/05
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillor Joscelyne and Ms G Connolly, Interim Executive Director.

CROS.3/05
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

CROS.4/05
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 22 and 25 November 2004 were noted.

CROS.5/05
EXECUTIVE BUDGET PROPOSALS 2005/06

There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.266/04 attaching the Executive draft Budget Proposals 2004/05 to 2007/08 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised –

Section
Detail

A
Background and Executive Summary

B
General Fund Revenue Budget 2004/05 to 2007/08

· Schedule 1 – Core Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Proposals

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Spending Proposals

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax

C
Capital Programme 2004/05 to 2007/08

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

D
Housing Revenue Account Budget 2004/05

E
Council Reserves Projections to 2007/08

· Schedule 9 – Useable Reserves Projections

F
Budget Discipline

G
Statutory Report of the Head of Finance

The draft Budget proposals had been based on a large number of reports considered over the course of the year but, in particular, the following reports of the Head of Finance which were submitted by way of background information –

(a) Revenue Support Grant Settlement 2005/06
Report FS.41/04 informed Members of the implications of the provisional Revenue Support Grant Settlement received from the Government on 2 December 2004.

(b) General Fund Revenue Budget Considerations – 2005/06 to 2007/08
Report FS.42/04 summarised the Council’s General Fund 2004/05 Revised Estimates and core base Estimates for 2005/06 with projections to 2007/08.  It also considered the impact of any further saving and new bid proposals alongside the (provisional) 2005/06 Revenue Support Grant Settlement figures received from the ODPM on 2 December, and the potential impact on the Council’s overall Budget projections.

Attached to the report were addendum regarding the Concessionary Fares Budget and Tackling Social and Economic Exclusion.

(c) Provisional Capital Programe 2005/06 to 2007/08
Report FS.43/04 provided an update to report FS.34/04 which had been considered by the Executive on 15 November 2004.  It detailed the revised capital programme for 2004/05, together with the proposed method of financing as set out in Appendices A and B.  Also summarised was the proposed programme for 2005/06 to 2007/08 in the light of the new capital proposals submitted to date and the estimated capital resources available to fund the programme.

(d) Housing Revenue Account Estimate 2004/05
Report FS.46/04 summarised the current position on the Housing Revenue Account in respect of both 2003/04 and 2004/05 including the forecast closure of the HRA as at 31 March 2005.

(e) Draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement 2005/06
Report FS.45/04 set out the draft Treasury Management Strategy Statement for 2005/06 in accordance with the requirements of the Revised CIPFA Code of Practice on Treasury Management.  Included within the report were the draft Prudential Indicators as required within the Prudential Code for Capital Finance in Local Authorities.  The final version of the Strategy, together with the Investment Strategy for 2005/06, would be issued following the consultation period on the draft Budget for 2005/06.

In view of the impact of the recent flood on the City Council and its staff, the Chairman suggested that the best way forward as regards this item of business would be to have a question and answer session.

Members then raised the following issues –

1. Was it the intention to adjust the Council’s Budget in view of the flood or to proceed with it as it was?

The Head of Finance stated that Members would appreciate that Financial Services had lost all of their paperwork as a result of flooding at the Civic Centre, which clearly would set the process back somewhat.

Mrs Brown advised that it was intended that a report on the Pensions Fund would be submitted to a special meeting of the Executive the following day.   Three options were available i.e. recovery periods of 15, 20 or 25 years.  She believed that it would be prudent to adopt a 20 year recovery period with no phasing, which was the same as the County Council.  That would add £600,000 per annum to base Budgets. 

2. Would Government changes to the Pension Fund impact on Local Government?

Mrs Brown advised that the Council should assume that the changes to the 85 year rule would go ahead.   She added that comments had to be fed back to the County Council by 28 January 2005 which was why reports were being submitted to the Executive.

The Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources commented that since all financial papers had been destroyed, and bearing in mind the timescales involved, there seemed little alternative but to go ahead with the Budget as it stood.  It should be borne in mind that the Emergency Fund currently stood at £250,000.  An estimated £190,000 of that was already committed to be expended, although some may be recoverable through insurances.

The Portfolio Holder added that money had to be spent and it may be that following the Council meeting on 10 February 2005 it would be necessary to revisit the Budget.  Money must be made available to cover whatever needed to be done.

The Chairman commented that the County Council had made a contribution to the Cumbria Community Fund.  Mrs Brown added that tomorrow the Executive would consider making a similar contribution.  The Portfolio Holder further outlined arrangements which had been made with Banks to process donations to the Fund.

Mrs Brown advised Members that the biggest change to the Budget in February 2005 would be to the Capital Programme.  Clearly it would be necessary to proceed with whatever work was needed, as a consequence of which certain programmed schemes would not go ahead.  Officers would do their utmost to get together as good a Budget as was possible.

3. Would the Executive be undertaking special meetings to discuss the flooding and its impact, and would Overview and Scrutiny be involved?

The Portfolio Holder indicated that he felt sure that would apply.  He further believed that all Parties on the Council should come together as one to approach the problem for the people of Carlisle.

A Member commented that she was more than happy to do that, but expressed concern at the level of information forthcoming to Members.   The vast majority of water damaged properties were in Wards and Members needed to be kept up‑to‑date in order to assist their constituents.  It would be helpful if Members received regular updates.

The Portfolio Holder apologised, on behalf of the Leader, if Members had not received the necessary information.  

He further stressed that the work undertaken by Officers, under the leadership of the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive, over recent days in the restructuring of services had been absolutely incredible.

A Member expressed her agreement with the spirit of co-operation.  It was vital, however, that all Group Leaders were included in the daily briefing meetings.  

The Portfolio Holder undertook to feed Members’ views back to the Leader of the Council and Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive that afternoon.  Dr Gooding (Executive Director) added that he would ensure that briefing notes were made available to Members.
4. A Member stressed the need for caution when dealing with the Council’s reserves since one never knew what work may be required in say two or three years time as a result of flood damage.

The Portfolio Holder recognised the difficulties which may become apparent in the longer term.  

A Member remembered the floods in Shropshire a few years ago when authorities there had applied to Bellwin.  Highways had appeared to be alright on the surface but considerable damage had occurred underneath.

5. Had an approach for assistance been made to the National Flood Forum?

The Portfolio Holder replied that the offers of help received had been tremendous.

RESOLVED – (1) That the current position on the Budget process be noted.

(2) That the Portfolio Holder for Policy, Performance Management, Finance and Resources and the Executive Director be requested to ensure that Members received regular briefings on progress as it happened following the flood.

CROS.6/05
CALL-IN OF DECISIONS
There were no matters which had been the subject of call-in.

CROS.7/05
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented the work programme for 2004/05.

Dr Taylor then updated Members on the following –

· On the instruction of the Acting Town Clerk and Chief Executive, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager would be involved in Emergency Planning for the foreseeable future.

· A decision had been taken that no further Overview and Scrutiny meetings would be held until the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee meeting on 3 February 2005.  Dr Taylor would endeavour to provide an update on the Work Programme to that meeting in order that Overview and Scrutiny could begin to function again.  He would despatch a letter to Members as soon as was possible.

· A temporary e-mail address for Overview and Scrutiny had been set up – carlislescrutiny@aol.com – which would be checked on a daily basis.  Alternatively Members could contact Dr Taylor by telephone.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

CROS.8/05
MONITORING OF FORWARD PLAN ITEMS RELEVANT TO THIS COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer presented report LDS.1/05 highlighting issues within the ambit of this Committee included within the Forward Plan of Executive Decisions for the period 1 January 2005 to 30 April 2005.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

CROS.9/05
CUSTOMER CONTACT CENTRE DEVELOPMENT

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, submitted progress report CE.33/04 on the development of the Customer Contact Centre and providing a summary of lessons learned.

Details of development since the last report to the Committee in the areas of accommodation, IT and Telephony Infrastructure, Software and Change Management were provided.

Dr Gooding advised that there was no easy answer to putting the Centre back in place following the recent floods.

In response to a Member’s question regarding the payment of Council Tax following the flooding at the Civic Centre, Dr Gooding reported that the Head of Benefits and Revenues Services had advised that collection of Council Tax would take place at Tullie House from Monday onwards.  Information would be cascaded to Members via briefing notes.

A Member commented that during the crisis many people had relied totally upon Radio Cumbria as a source of information.  He suggested that in future small battery operated radios could be included in emergency packs for distribution to the public.

A Member reiterated a previous concern regarding the distribution of private and confidential mail through the Customer Contact Centre.  She sought an assurance that such mail would go directly to the intended recipient and not be opened in the Centre.  Another Member questioned the position as regards e‑mails.

Dr Gooding replied that Officers had not yet addressed that issue, but took those concerns on board.  It had never been the intention to intercept e‑mails to individuals, rather a separate e‑mail address would be set up.

The Head of Customer and Information Services advised that clearly the Customer Contact Centre had been severely damaged by the flood.   However, he stressed that the fact that the Centre had been established meant that Officers were able to reopen services to the public much more quickly than would otherwise have been the case.

In response to a Member’s request, Mr Nutley gave an update on the current position as regards IT facilities at the Civic Centre and the processing and distribution of Benefits payments and Members’ allowances.

Members wished to thank the Head of Revenues and Benefits Services and his staff for the prompt return to service provision.

RESOLVED – That the report and the current position regarding the Customer Contact Centre be noted.

CROS.10/05
GUIDELINES FOR BOARDS OF ARBITRATION

The Corporate Complaints Officer presented joint report of the Head of Customer and Information Services and the Head of Legal and Democratic Services (CIS.11/04) which updated the procedures for the conduct of Boards of Arbitration convened under the Council’s Corporate Complaints Procedure.  Those procedures had first been adopted in 1995 and previously amended by Minute CS.77/00 in September 2000.

A Member thanked the Officer for what was a very clear report.

RESOLVED – That the updated Guidelines for the conduct of Boards of Arbitration be noted.

CROS.11/05
DELIVERING THE EFFICIENCY AGENDA IN CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL

Dr Gooding, Executive Director, submitted report CE.34/05 concerning the delivery of the efficiency agenda in Carlisle City Council.  He apologised that, due to recent events, he was unable to give the Committee the scheduled presentation on the matter.

Dr Gooding advised that he did not know what the Government’s approach to the City Council would be in the light of the flooding.   Clearly significant expenditure would be incurred, not all of which would be recoverable.

He was particularly concerned to ensure that a strategy was put in place to protect the Council’s standing in terms of CPA.  Officers had a lot of work planned in terms of delivering the efficiency statement, but goals had now changed.  Officers were aware of the risks and needed to consider how to address them.   It was still Dr Gooding’s intention to update all Members on Gershon as soon as was possible.

Members commented that, rather than using the experience of the last few days as an excuse, it could be used to inform how the Council delivered Gershon.  Staff were working from various locations and were delivering services and a record of what had been achieved should be kept.  Very valuable lessons could be learnt in terms of managing the Authority.   A Member also expressed the hope that the Emergency Planning Seminar scheduled for the end of January would still go ahead.

Dr Gooding considered that initial point to be a very interesting one.  He had observed how effective the organisation had become when it had few objectives and therefore the Council was delivering Gershon in a very tight timescale.

A Member commented on the community spirit evidenced since the flooding which he hoped would be remembered.  He also felt that in time that would give way to complaints.

Members wished to place on record their appreciation of the professionalism and commitment displayed by Officers of the Council in the most difficult of circumstances.   On behalf of the Officer team Dr Gooding thanked Members for their support.

RESOLVED – That the position be noted.

[The meeting ended at 2.55 pm]

